To all A’Cappella Choir members.  Here, before I grow senile, are a few memories.





Imagine an “already-old-maid” who had been raised in the very small town of Union, Utah being dragged from a singing lesson (Margaret Woodward was the teacher) to the office of the majestic and imposing director of A’Cappella Choir, Dr. Ralph Woodward and hearing the words, “Ralph, Kathleen wants to sing in A’Cappella Choir.  I am sure you have room next semester and I know you need a second alto.”  With a questioning glance he slapped a piece of music (I think it was Gretchaninoff or Bruckner or something totally unfamiliar to me) on to the piano, hit e-flat and said, “I’ll play the soprano and you sing the alto.”  He then began.  I could not even see the notes I was so nervous and stunned.  I got through it somehow and probably hit 1 or 2 correct notes (mind you, I was not Kathy-Austin-perfect-pitch-lady.  I was Kathleen-Carter-never-did-anything-wonderful-but-loved-music-and-A’Cappella-Choir-and-Ralph-Woodward-lady.)  I had never even dared hope that I could sing with A’Cappella Choir.  I thought I would have to be satisfied with my accomplishments when I got into Women’s Chorus.  





When, after the 2 longest minutes in my life passed (that includes childbearing without anesthetic), DW (we used  to say Dee Dub) pronounced my voice and ability good enough that I should add A’Cappella to my class schedule for the next semester.  I was truly stunned as I just stood there and looked at him.  I could not believe my ears.  I thought the Millennium had begun.  That small incident was the turning point in my life.





I had worked a year after high school just to earn tuition.  Then I had to work 20+ hours each week at BYU to pay room and board and incidentals.  I had kept my nose to the grindstone never having the time to take anything extra because I needed to finish my degree.  As it happened, I had to work a year, go to school a year, work a year, go to school a year, etc. just to keep up.  Therefore, when I was given the great gift of being allowed to join A’Cappella Choir I was already an old maid (25 years old).





Dr. Woodward, the association with great and talented people, the music, the performances, the many and varied experiences, the feelings of being closer to Heavenly Father because of the whole, opened up a completely different world than I had ever known or even knew existed.  Truly A’Cappella choir membership had brought my life to a higher plane.  





Of course there were hard times.  Too bad Ginseng Biloba was not commercially available then because I surely could have used it to enhance my memory.  That 37-page Brahms was a bear to memorize.  Then there was a Poulenc that I could never even understand let alone give it my best.  I knew that everyone else in the choir memorized everything immediately and did not have to struggle like I did.  But struggle is good - it builds strong muscles - spiritual and physical.  (I had lots of muscles between my ears).





The rehearsals were tough.  The memorization schedule was grueling.  The friendships were wonderful, the spur-of-the-moment “lighten-up” minutes were memorable.  The spiritual thoughts and devotionals were uplifting.  There were tears of laughter, frustration, pain, and humility and there were sweat drenched faces.  There was the companionship of those with a common goal.  There were dress rehearsals and then concerts when we could see the faces of family, roommates and other friends in the audience, then applause, then encore pieces (usually the spirituals) and the feeling that we had accomplished a very good thing.  All of these made my time in A’Cappella Choir most memorable.





After 3 semesters in choir and a tour to the Northwest it was May 1970 and the exciting 6 weeks of a USA/European tour lay ahead.  But I was still struggling to gather together the money to go.  There came a time when I thought I might not be able to go and all the world seemed dark, however, thanks to a wonderful roommate (Kathy Sherrod who should be an honorary A’Cappella member because she loved A’Cappella more than anyone I have every known - but could not carry a tune AT ALL) who gave me $800 I could actually go on tour with the world famous BYU A’Cappella Choir.  





I finally had the Eisteddfod music memorized, the European folksongs under my belt, the spirituals were nailed, and, even though a bit hesitant with 1 or 2 of the tour pieces, I was ready to go to Europe. 





We were measured for our tour uniforms and after great apprehension as to whether they would arrive in time - they came.  We had our passport pictures taken.  We bade farewell to family and friends.  We got on the “A” bus or the “B” bus.  There was much jockeying for position and that is when “back of the bus power” began to come into play (that subject is a different, very lengthy epistle.)  





The bus ride was an all-nighter to Omaha. Having never ridden that far in any vehicle before, I thought the bus driver had missed the turn somewhere and we were headed for the uncharted territory of northern Canada - the ride seemed never ending.  We finally arrived and began our U.S. tour.  We were ultimately headed for New York and the plane which would take us to Europe.





The bus jaunts from place to place in the U.S. were boring so DW and I struck up a friendly card game of Old Maid.  Each game was exciting for the whole bus because to see an old maid lose at the card game was funny.  DW seemed to have the professional’s touch because he won 90% of the games - meaning I was left with the Old Maid card.  We had many good chuckles over the strategy of winning and losing and cheating.





There were other games one of which was “Probe” and I learned a new word - circumlocution.


There was also the game of listening to “the back of the bus” sing “Boolah, Boolah” for what seemed 10,000 miles and “Two Poor Little Babes” or “Lost in the Woods” at least 10,000 times.





When we at last arrived in New York and were in the plane, we had to sit on the runway for 3 hours until we took off.  When we landed in Iceland for refueling there was ice on the runway.  We bounced 3 times and skidded to a scary stop - our trip almost ended with our faces in the snow.  We began a short night in the air and soon landed in Europe.





The concerts, the places, the people.  The new sights and sounds the wonders seen for the first time by a Union, Utah girl were . . . well, . . . were . . .there are no adjectives to wordify what I felt when at last I was seeing what I had read and heard about all of my life.  I am so thankful that when I returned I wrote a 37 page letter to my grandmother telling her of my experiences.  That was a great journal entry.





There were times when I wished I had never gone on tour - - the very first concert - - I stood up with the men when it was their turn to sing “The Westwind”.  I couldn’t understand why DW kept motioning me to sit down.  I, of course being the good little choir member that he had trained us to be - using good concert sense, did not look left or right to see that I was the only female standing.  I thought he was motioning to someone else to give the pitch - (“Why doesn’t Kathy Austin hurry up and give the pitch - and just what is next on the program - oh well - when I hear the first few notes I’ll remember what’s on the agenda and really begin singing.”)  Finally someone, in a loud stage whisper said, “Sit down, Kathleen, this is the men’s number”.  My face was red for about 20 minutes.





There was the time that I sat in a seat on the tour bus and someone who shall be nameless thought I should not sit there.  She gave me a hard punch right in the small of my back as we left the bus.  Ah, the exuberance of youth.





We sang, we laughed, we cried, we shot off fireworks.  We represented the United States of America in Lyon, France in a 4th of July celebration (one end of the hall had a punch bowl with an alcoholic beverage.  At the other end had been placed a punch bowl with orange juice for those “Mormon” kids from America) and then shot off illegal fireworks in Belgium to celebrate the 4th of July.  The scurrying around to not get caught was an adrenaline rush.  We didn’t!





There was the time in Paris right after the matinee concert at Notre Dame (I believe we were the first non-Catholic choir to ever sing in Notre Dame) that Pam (Pam is blind) and I stayed on the grounds of Notre Dame because she was not at all well and needed to rest.  It was a very hot day in July.  The remainder of the Choir got to spend the afternoon sightseeing.  Pam was lying on the grass in the shade and I was sitting on a park bench.  A Frenchman came by, rattled the fence with his cane and shouted something to us.  We, of course, did not know what he said.  Soon a van with its siren blasting and full of 20 gendarmes came to a stop right in front of where we were.  I said, “I wonder what is going on!”  Nothing was going on, we were about to be arrested for sitting on the grass of Notre Dame.  I told them in my school book, beginning French, “elle est malad.”  Well, I didn’t know that meant really ill.  I though it meant doesn’t feel well.  They took our passports and were about to load us into the van when who should come by on their motor scooters but three LDS missionaries.  The church has never been truer!!  I was scared - they settled it with the stupid, idiotic, puppets and we were again free.  Although I have been to Europe a few times since, I still have not seen much of Paris.





We traveled to Belgium, Luxembourg, France, Switzerland, England, Wales, Italy, Germany, East Berlin and Leipzig where we sang at St. Thomas Kirke - where Bach is buried.  In Leipzig the rector of the church heard us sing from the choir loft and came to us in tears saying, “That was so beautiful. How did you get permission to sing religious songs here?  We are not allowed to sing.”  As we left the church (which had all of its religious symbols removed) we saw the Red Guards surrounding us.  DW said “Hurry, get into the buses and don’t say or do anything else.”  We scrambled onto the buses and the drivers pulled away while the doors were still open.  Even more scary that Paris!  We didn’t know we couldn’t go there.  It was behind the iron curtain and we did not have permission - we did not know we had to get permission.  Karl and Elfie, our tour guides thought we had received permission before but we went.  Anyway it was a memorable experience.  





It was Lenin’s birthday and there was a whole-year-celebration.  Dave Fox jumped off the bus and lifted a BIG picture of Lenin off of one of the lamp posts.  We hid it under all the luggage, coats and junk at the back of the bus and when the communist guards at the gate to West Germany stopped us, we held our breath and tried to act nonchalant.  We could have been put in prison for stealing a picture of Lenin.





We held a devotional in the chapel at the school for the Vienna Choir Boys, danced in the Vienna woods, swam in Lake Lucerne, got pinched in Venice, got lost in Vienna, found some deodorant for Kim Bateman’s stinky casted wrist (he had broken it before the tour), watched Peggy Cann run out of the restroom at the top of the Alps and chase after the bus, watched Peggy Cann change costumes in a confessional in a cathedral, watched Rob Prince leave for his mission, saw Keith Norman lose his toupee while swimming in a lake in Switzerland, saw the “Sound of Music” house in Salzburg, sang at the Eisteddfod (and lost to a Bulgarian choir that outweighed us 10 to one), saw a young tenor just beginning his career there - Placido Domingo, ate cucumber and tomato sandwiches in the refreshment tent, stayed with the Joneses and their two boys, Nicholas and Simon in Wrexham, Wales and ate heavy cream and giant raspberries with them, got even better acquainted with my future husband, Stephen Boyd (so the game of Old Maid was not a fortune telling event) and much, much more.  You all have seen and done things just like these.





I have never forgotten the friends, the experiences and the blessing they still are.  Life’s turning point is what A’Cappella has been to me.  What a joy to know that we can always have these memories and friendships.  I am waiting with great anticipation for August and Provo/Orem and you.
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